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Department of Human Resources

POLICY & GUIDANCE MEMORANDUM 
#2009-4:
Potential Liability for Misrepresentation in Reference


Managers are often asked to provide references for current and former employees.  However, negligent or intentional misrepresentations—even if positive—could lead to significant liability.  That was the situation in the recent case of Kadlec Medical Center v. Lakeview Medical Center where an anesthesiologist (Dr. Berry) who had privileges at Lakeview had been terminated by his practice (Louisiana Anesthesia Associates (LAA)) for being under the influence of prescription drugs.  Dr. Berry later sought privileges at Kadlec.  As part of the application process, Kadlec sent questionnaires to both LAA and Lakeview.

Lakeview submitted a short letter that stated only: “Our records indicate that [Dr. Berry] was on [Lakeview’s] active medical staff in the field of anesthesiology from March 4, 1997 through September 4, 2001.”   However, two physicians at LAA submitted letters stating that he was “an excellent clinician,” that he would be an “asset” to any anesthesia practice, and “highly” recommending him.  Dr. Berry was granted privileges at Kadlec.

In 2002, a patient at Kadlec suffered complications related to anesthesia administered by Dr. Berry and ended up in permanent vegetative state.  Kadlec settled with the patient’s family and then sued Lakeview, LAA, and the individual physicians who had offered the positive recommendations.   The trial court found LAA and the individual physicians liable for intentional misrepresentation and an appeals court upheld the finding.  However, although the trial court had initially also found Lakeview liable on the ground that it had a duty to disclose Dr. Berry’s drug use, the appeals court reversed.   Distinguishing Lakeview from LAA and the two physicians who had submitted the recommendations, the appeals court stated that, while Lakeview had no affirmative duty to disclose any information, once the individual physicians at LAA chose to offer a recommendation they “assumed a duty not to make affirmative misrepresentations.”

Managers should use caution when offering references—even positive references—for current and former employees.  The Department of Human Resources can offer guidance to managers who are asked for references.
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